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RECOMMENDATION:

The Harbor Department respectfully requests that the City Council: (1) receive the
supporting documentation into the record and conduct a hearing on the four subject
appeals in accordance with Long Beach Municipal Code Section 21.21.507; and (2)
uphold the Board of Harbor Commissioners' certification of the Final Environmental
Impact Report for the Middle Harbor Redevelopment Project ("FEIR") by approving the
attached City Council resolution (Attachment 1). The FEIR was transmitted to the City
Council under separate cover on April 2, 2009.

DISCUSSION:

A. The Board of Harbor Commissioners Action Being Appealed.

On April 13, 2009, the Harbor Commission unanimously adopted Resolution No. HD-
2498 (Attachment 3), wherein it certified the FEIR as fully compliant with the California
Environmental Quality Act (CEQA). That action was taken at the conclusion of a

hearing that lasted approximately six hours. A total of 51 speakers presented testimony
during the hearing; 30 spoke in favor of the Project and 21 spoke in opposition to at
least some aspect of the Project. In addition, the Harbor Department staff and technical
experts from the EIR consulting team, including SAIC, provided detailed testimony
regarding the project, including the green technology that will be at the core of this

redeveloped terminaL. During the hearing, the Commissioners had an extensive
opportunity to ask questions and discuss the key issues, and also had an extensive
exchange with a representative from the South Coast Air Quality Management District
(SCAQMD). The Commissioners voted to amend one mitigation measure and to add a
new measure to address the concerns of SCAQMD. A copy of the full transcript from
that meeting is attached (Attachment 13).

B. Summary of the Middle Harbor Project and Its Green Components.

The Middle Harbor Redevelopment Project (Project) involves Piers D, E, and F. Piers D
and E were constructed in the 1940s, and Pier F in the 1960s. Because the basic
configuration of the Piers has not changed since their construction, these facilities must
be brought into the 21st Century and made compliant with the Harbor Department's
Green Port Policy and Clean Air Action Plan (CAAP). This will be done through the






















